
DRAFT 

Meeting: Metro Council 

Date: Thursday, September 15, 2016 
Time: 2 p.m.  
Place: Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL

2. CITIZEN COMMUNICATION

3. GLENDOVEER GOLF COURSE OPERATING CONTRACT AUDIT
PRESENTATION

Brian Evans, Metro Auditor 

4. FURNITURE STORE (82ND AVENUE AND DIVISION)
REDEVELOPMENT UPDATE

Jonathan Williams, Metro 
Elissa Gertler, Metro 

5. CONSENT AGENDA

5.1 Consideration of Council Meeting Minutes for September 1, 2016

6. ORDINANCES (FIRST READ)

6.1 Ordinance No. 16-1380, For the Purpose of Annexing to the
Metro District Boundary Approximately 19.63 Acres Located at
17300 and 17400 NW Brugger Road in the North Bethany Area of
Washington County

Tim O’Brien, Metro 

6.1.1 Public Hearing on Ordinance No. 16-1380 

7. CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER COMMUNICATION

8. COUNCILOR COMMUNICATION

9. ADJOURN



Television schedule for September 15, 2016 Metro Council meeting 

Clackamas, Multnomah and Washington 
counties, and Vancouver, WA 
Channel 30 – Community Access Network 
Web site: www.tvctv.org  
Ph:  503-629-8534 
Call or visit web site for program times. 

Portland  
Channel 30 – Portland Community Media 
Web site: www.pcmtv.org  
Ph:  503-288-1515 
Call or visit web site for program times. 

Gresham 
Channel 30 - MCTV  
Web site: www.metroeast.org 
Ph:  503-491-7636 
Call or visit web site for program times. 

Washington County and West Linn  
Channel 30– TVC TV  
Web site: www.tvctv.org  
Ph:  503-629-8534 
Call or visit web site for program times. 

Oregon City and Gladstone 
Channel 28 – Willamette Falls Television 
Web site: http://www.wftvmedia.org/  
Ph: 503-650-0275 
Call or visit web site for program times. 

PLEASE NOTE: Show times are tentative and in some cases the entire meeting may not be shown due to length. 
Call or check your community access station web site to confirm program times. Agenda items may not be 
considered in the exact order. For questions about the agenda, call the Metro Council Office at 503-797-1540. Public 
hearings are held on all ordinances second read. Documents for the record must be submitted to the Regional 
Engagement and Legislative Coordinator to be included in the meeting record. Documents can be submitted by e-mail, fax 
or mail or in person to the Regional Engagement and Legislative Coordinator. For additional information about testifying 
before the Metro Council please go to the Metro web site www.oregonmetro.gov and click on public comment 
opportunities.  

http://www.tvctv.org/
http://www.pcmtv.org/
http://www.metroeast.org/
http://www.tvctv.org/
http://www.wftvmedia.org/


 

   November 2014 

Metro respects civil rights 

Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes that ban discrimination.  If any person believes they have been discriminated against 
regarding the receipt of benefits or services because of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information 
on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536. Metro provides services or 
accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communication 
aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1890 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. All Metro meetings are wheelchair 
accessible. For up-to-date public transportation information, visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 
 

Thông báo về sự Metro không kỳ thị của  
Metro tôn trọng dân quyền. Muốn biết thêm thông tin về chương trình dân quyền 
của Metro, hoặc muốn lấy đơn khiếu nại về sự kỳ thị, xin xem trong 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Nếu quý vị cần thông dịch viên ra dấu bằng tay, 
trợ giúp về tiếp xúc hay ngôn ngữ, xin gọi số 503-797-1890 (từ 8 giờ sáng đến 5 giờ 
chiều vào những ngày thường) trước buổi họp 5 ngày làm việc. 

Повідомлення Metro про заборону дискримінації  
Metro з повагою ставиться до громадянських прав. Для отримання інформації 
про програму Metro із захисту громадянських прав або форми скарги про 
дискримінацію відвідайте сайт www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. або Якщо вам 
потрібен перекладач на зборах, для задоволення вашого запиту зателефонуйте 
за номером 503-797-1890 з 8.00 до 17.00 у робочі дні за п'ять робочих днів до 
зборів. 

Metro 的不歧視公告 
尊重民權。欲瞭解Metro民權計畫的詳情，或獲取歧視投訴表，請瀏覽網站 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。如果您需要口譯方可參加公共會議，請在會

議召開前5個營業日撥打503-797-
1890（工作日上午8點至下午5點），以便我們滿足您的要求。 

Ogeysiiska takooris la’aanta ee Metro 
Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku 
saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka 
cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan 
tahay turjubaan si aad uga  qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1890 (8 
gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dambe maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor 
kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada. 

 Metro의 차별 금지 관련 통지서   
Metro의 시민권 프로그램에 대한 정보 또는 차별 항의서 양식을 얻으려면, 또는 
차별에 대한 불만을 신고 할 수www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 당신의 언어 
지원이 필요한 경우, 회의에 앞서 5 영업일 (오후 5시 주중에 오전 8시) 503-797-
1890를 호출합니다.  

Metroの差別禁止通知 
Metroでは公民権を尊重しています。Metroの公民権プログラムに関する情報

について、または差別苦情フォームを入手するには、www.oregonmetro.gov/ 
civilrights。までお電話ください公開会議で言語通訳を必要とされる方は、 
Metroがご要請に対応できるよう、公開会議の5営業日前までに503-797-
1890（平日午前8時～午後5時）までお電話ください。 

េសចកត ីជូនដំណឹងអំពីការមិនេរសីេអើងរបស់ Metro 
ការេគារពសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ ។ សំរាប់ព័ត៌មានអំពីកមម វធិីសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ Metro 

ឬេដើមបីទទួលពាកយបណត ឹងេរសីេអើងសូមចូលទសសនាេគហទំព័រ 
 ។www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights

េបើេលាកអនករតវូការអនកបកែរបភាសាេនៅេពលអងគ 
របជំុសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ពទមកេលខ 503-797-1890 (េម៉ាង 8 រពឹកដល់េម៉ាង 5 លាង ច 

ៃថងេធវ ើការ) របាំពីរៃថង 
ៃថងេធវ ើការ មុនៃថងរបជុំេដើមបីអាចឲយេគសរមួលតាមសំេណើរបស់េលាកអនក ។ 

 
 

 

 
 Metroإشعار بعدم التمييز من 

للحقوق المدنية أو لإيداع شكوى  Metroللمزيد من المعلومات حول برنامج . الحقوق المدنية Metroتحترم 
إن كنت بحاجة . www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrightsضد التمييز، يُرجى زيارة الموقع إللكتروني 

صباحاً حتى  8من الساعة (  1890-797-503إلى مساعدة في اللغة، يجب عليك الاتصال مقدماً برقم الھاتف
 .أيام عمل من موعد الاجتماع) 5(قبل خمسة ) مساءاً، أيام الثنين إلى الجمعة 5الساعة 

 

Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskriminasyon   
Iginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa 
programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng 
reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahin ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Kung 
kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 
503-797-1890 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng 
trabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan.Notificación de 
no discriminación de Metro. 
 
Notificación de no discriminación de Metro  
Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener información sobre el programa de 
derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por 
discriminación, ingrese a www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights . Si necesita asistencia 
con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1890 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los días de semana) 
5 días laborales antes de la asamblea. 

Уведомление о недопущении дискриминации от Metro  
Metro уважает гражданские права. Узнать о программе Metro по соблюдению 
гражданских прав и получить форму жалобы о дискриминации можно на веб-
сайте www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Если вам нужен переводчик на 
общественном собрании, оставьте свой запрос, позвонив по номеру 503-797-
1890 в рабочие дни с 8:00 до 17:00 и за пять рабочих дней до даты собрания. 

Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea  
Metro respectă drepturile civile. Pentru informații cu privire la programul Metro 
pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a obține un formular de reclamație împotriva 
discriminării, vizitați www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Dacă aveți nevoie de un 
interpret de limbă la o ședință publică, sunați la 503-797-1890 (între orele 8 și 5, în 
timpul zilelor lucrătoare) cu cinci zile lucrătoare înainte de ședință, pentru a putea să 
vă răspunde în mod favorabil la cerere. 

Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom  
Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib 
daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Yog hais tias 
koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1890 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus 
ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham.     

 



Agenda Item No. 3.0 

Glendoveer Golf Course Operating Contract Audit Presentation 

Presentations 

Metro Council Meeting 
Thursday, September 1, 2016 

Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 



Glendoveer Golf Course Opera ng Contract: 
Improve financial planning to achieve desired outcomes

August 2016
A Report by the Office of the Auditor

Brian Evans
Metro Auditor

Zane Po er
Senior Management Auditor

Elliot Shuford
Senior Management Auditor
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Glendoveer Golf Course 
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Office of the Metro Auditor

Metro Accountability Hotline

The Metro Accountability Hotline gives employees and ciƟzens an avenue to report misconduct, 
waste or misuse of resources in any Metro or Metro ExposiƟon RecreaƟon Commission (MERC) 
facility or department.

The Hotline is administered by the Metro Auditor's Office.  All reports are taken seriously and 
responded to in a Ɵmely manner.  The auditor contracts with a hotline vendor, EthicsPoint, to 
provide and maintain the reporƟng system.  Your report will serve the public interest and assist 
Metro in meeƟng high standards of public accountability. 

To make a report, choose either of the following methods: 

Dial 888-299-5460 (toll free in the U.S. and Canada) 
File an online report at www.metroaccountability.org 



Glendoveer Golf Course
August 2016

Office of the Metro Auditor

  Brian Evans
Metro Auditor

600 NE Grand Ave
Portland, OR   97232-2736

TEL 503 797 1892, FAX 503 797 1831

August 31, 2016

To: Tom Hughes, Council President
 Shirley Craddick, Councilor, District 1
 Carlotta Collette, Councilor, District 2
 Craig Dirksen, Councilor, District 3
 Kathryn Harrington, Councilor, District 4
 Sam Chase, Councilor, District 5
 Bob Stacey, Councilor, District 6

From: Brian Evans, Metro Auditor   

Re: Audit of  Glendoveer Golf  Course Operating Agreement

The following report covers our audit of  the Glendoveer Golf  Course Operating Agreement. Our 
objectives were to determine if  the operating agreement’s financial, environmental sustainability and 
community outcomes were achieved. The audit was included in the FY2015-16 Audit Schedule.

We found mixed financial results during the first three years of  the operating agreement. Enough 
revenue was generated to cover operating costs, but that revenue was less than what was spent on capital 
improvements. While that may have been expected due to a backlog of  maintenance and other investments, 
Metro will need to improve financial planning to ensure these goals can be met in the future. The 
sustainability and community goals were mostly met, but additional work was needed to fully achieve them.

We have discussed our findings and recommendations with Scott Robinson, Deputy COO; Kathleen 
Brennan-Hunter, Director of  Parks and Nature; and Tim Collier, Director of  Finance and Regulatory 
Services. I would like to acknowledge their assistance and cooperation in preparing and reviewing the report. 



Glendoveer Golf Course
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Summary
Glendoveer Golf  and Tennis is a Metro-owned facility with several kinds of  
public recreation. In 2013, Metro selected a new company to operate the facility. 
This audit assessed progress on the financial, community and environmental 
sustainability goals contained in the operating agreement. 

We found mixed financial results during the first three years of  the agreement. 
The operator generated an average of  about $200,000 per year in net income 
during the first three years of  the agreement. However, Metro spent an average 
of  about $277,000 per year on capital improvements during that time. 

Improved planning would help Metro meet its financial goals. Long-term 
financial planning is the process of  aligning financial capacity with long-term 
service objectives. Metro used the operating agreement and the operator’s annual 
plan to guide decisions about Glendoveer. Neither provided a long-term outlook. 
Establishing more specific financial goals would help guide long-term planning.

Our analysis of  Glendoveer’s financial performance identified weaknesses in 
capital planning processes. The projects that were planned were not always the 
ones that were completed. Some capital projects cost more than expected due 
to inaccurate costs estimates. There was incomplete information about future 
maintenance needs. Metro and the operator identified different investments for 
the next five years.

Metro’s ability to increase revenue and control costs will determine if  it meets 
its financial goals in the future. The agreement did not provide incentives for 
controlling costs. As a result, Metro could be required to pay an incentive fee 
even if  the operator spent more than it brought in. Better controls were needed 
to monitor complimentary rounds of  golf  and a review of  the agreement for the 
point of  sales system had not been completed.

Metro’s investments, combined with the operator’s management practices 
accomplished several of  the environmental sustainability goals in the agreement. 
The result was decreased water and energy use, and increased recycling rates. 
Clarifying expectations for achieving SalmonSafe certification was the remaining 
issue related to environmental sustainability. 

Most of  the community benefits outlined in the operating agreement were met. 
Golf  customers were generally satisfied and prices were in line with comparable 
facilities. More work was needed to get customer service information about 
tennis, clarify requirements for employee background checks, and resolve 
potential data security issues. 

Our recommendations focus on improving financial planning, clarifying financial 
goals, and addressing the remaining environmental and community goals 
associated with the operating agreement.
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Exhibit 1: Map and photos of 
Glendoveer

Background
Glendoveer Golf  and Tennis is a Metro-owned facility with several kinds of  
public recreation. The facility includes two 18-hole golf  courses and four indoor 
tennis courts. Located in East Portland, the 242-acre property also includes a 
fitness trail and restaurant.

Metro took over Glendoveer from Multnomah County in 1994 and continued 
a lease agreement with Glisan Street Recreation (GSR) to operate the facility. 
Metro’s involvement with the property was limited under the lease. GSR was 
responsible for operations, maintenance and capital improvements. Metro 
received 44% of  gross revenue generated from golf  fees.

In 1999, Metro extended the lease with GSR. As the lease was expiring in 2012, 
Metro issued a request for bids for a new operating agreement to manage the 
golf  and tennis center. CourseCo won the bid and took over operations at the 
end of  2012. In 2013, CourseCo set up a subsidiary named Glendoveer Golf  
LLC to operate the facility. The current operating agreement is set to expire on 
December 31st, 2017, but can be extended for up to six years.

Source: Metro Auditor’s Office, based on geographic data from the Regional Land Information System

Source: Metro website Source: Glendoveer website

Source: Metro website
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The current agreement is structured differently than the prior lease with GSR. 
Metro is now responsible for capital improvements. It pays Glendoveer LLC 
(operator) to manage the day-to-day operations of  the facility. Metro collects all 
revenue from golf  and tennis operations and reimburses the operator for direct 
expenses.

The agreement outlines outcomes and goals for Glendoveer in three areas: 
financial, community and environmental sustainability. These three categories are 
sometimes referred to as the triple bottom line.

Exhibit 2: Key dates of ownership 
and management

Exhibit 3: Triple boƩom line 
diagram

Source: Metro Auditor’s Office

Source: Metro Auditor’s Office

Oversight and planning for the Glendoveer property primarily reside within the 
Visitor Services Division of  Metro’s Parks and Nature department. The Visitor 
Services’ Director acts as a liaison between Metro and the operator, and reviews 
aspects of  the operations for compliance with the operating agreement. 

A staff  member in Financial and Regulatory Services (FRS) reviews financial 
information including documentation for some reimbursements paid to the 
operator. The operator provides Metro with audited financial statements each 
year. Bank statements and other financial information are sent each month.

Metro reviews and approves an annual plan from the operator.  In past years, this 
review has included a group of  employees from FRS, Parks and Nature and the 
Metro Attorney’s Office. The plan gives Metro information about the finances 
and operations of  the facility.  Among other things, it includes a direct expense 
budget, marketing plan and maintenance plan. 

Lease Agreement Operating Agreement

Metro took over 
Glendoveer & lease 
from Multnomah 
County

Metro extended lease with 
Glisan Street Recreation

Metro signed agreement 
with CourseCo 
to operate Glendoveer

Current operating 
agreement set to 
expire

Lease Expired - Glendoveer 
operators changed

1994

1999

2012

2012

2017

2023 Expiration of contract 
if extended

Financial

Community Environmental
Sustainability
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Scope and 
methodology

The objectives for this audit were to determine if  the operating agreement’s 
financial, community and environmental sustainability outcomes were achieved.
The audit scope included the first three calendar years of  the current operating 
agreement, 2013 through 2015. 

To determine if  financial outcomes were achieved, we reviewed Metro’s budget 
and capital improvement plans.  We also reviewed Metro policies related to 
capital planning and budgeting as well as best practices for financial planning. 
We queried and analyzed financial data for Glendoveer. We also reviewed 
financial information from the operator’s annual plans, audited financial 
statements, and Metro’s financial and management reports. 

To determine if  environmental sustainability and community outcomes were 
achieved, we reviewed Metro’s sustainability reports, and analyzed sustainability 
data. We compared pricing information for other nearby public golf  courses. 
We also reviewed information about events held at the facility found in the 
operator’s annual plans and online. We analyzed customer comment card data, 
secret shopper reports and survey data from the National Golf  Foundation. 

We interviewed Metro staff, conducted site visits and reviewed results from 
Metro’s internal reviews of  Glendoveer. We also interviewed the General 
Manager and staff  at Glendoveer. We evaluated Metro’s monitoring efforts 
of  the operating agreement. We reviewed audits of  other golf  courses and 
interviewed staff  who oversees another municipal golf  course in the area. 

This audit was included in the FY 2015-2016 audit schedule. We conducted this 
performance audit in accordance with generally accepted government auditing 
standards. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain 
sufficient, appropriate evidence to provide a reasonable basis for our findings 
and conclusions based on our audit objectives. We believe that the evidence 
obtained provides a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on 
our audit objectives.
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Achievements Work Remaining

Financial  Financial goals partially achieved  Improve financial planning
Clarify financial goals
Strengthen controls for capital 

planning

 Capital investments helped 
achieve environmental 
sustainability and community 
outcomes

 Increase net revenue
Incentivize efficiency 
Review complimentary golf
Assess the cost of  the point of  sale 

system

Environmental
Sustainability 

Reductions in energy and water
use; increased recycling  Clarify expectations for SalmonSafe

certification

Community  Golf  customers generally satisfied  Collect tennis customer service
information

 Golf and tennis prices similar to 
comparable facilities

 Clarify expectations for background 
checks and drug testing

 Increased youth programs  Address data security concerns

 Other community benefits 
offered

Results
Progress was made on the financial, community and environmental sustainability 
goals Metro has for Glendoveer Golf  and Tennis. However, continued attention 
to each area is needed to fully achieve the desired outcomes.

Exhibit 4: Progress made on 
desired goals, but work remains

We found mixed financial results during the first three years of  the operating 
agreement. Enough revenue was generated to cover operating costs, but that 
revenue was less than what was spent on capital improvements. While that may 
have been expected due to a backlog of  maintenance and other investments, 
Metro will need to improve financial planning to ensure these goals can be met in 
the future.

Environmental sustainability and community goals were mostly met, but 
additional work was needed to fully achieve them. It wasn’t clear what work 
remained for Glendoveer to be certified as a SalmonSafe golf  course. More 
information about the quality of  the tennis program was needed. Clarifying 
expectations about background checks and addressing data security concerns 
were other areas of  work remaining.

Source: Metro Auditor’s Office
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Financial objectives were partially met during the first three years of  the 
agreement. The agreement outlined two primary financial goals. The first was 
to generate enough revenue to cover operating expenses. The second was to 
generate enough net income to allow for continued capital improvements. 

The operator generated an average of  about $200,000 per year in net income 
during the first three years of  the agreement. This indicates the first financial 
objective was met. We calculated net income as gross revenues minus operating 
expenses. Operating expenses included ongoing maintenance and repair projects 
completed by Metro. 

Although the average during the first three years was positive, net income varied 
widely between years. Income in 2015 was more than twice what was generated 
in 2013. In 2014, operating expenses were larger than revenue due to higher 
operating costs. 

Exhibit 5: Net income varied 
during the first three years of the 

agreement and totaled about 
$600,000

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of  PeopleSoft data (adjusted for inflation)

Source: Auditor’s Office analysis of  PeopleSoft data (adjusted for inflation)

The second financial objective, to generate enough net income to make capital 
improvements, was not met. On average, Metro spent about $277,000 per year 
on capital improvements. This was more than the average net income ($200,000). 

Capital investments varied during the first three years. Most capital expenditures 
were made in 2013 and 2014. Lower capital investments and higher net income in 
2015 brought Metro closer to reaching the second financial goal. 
 

Exhibit 6: Metro spent about 
$833,000 on new capital 

improvements during the first 
three years of the agreement

Financial goals 
parƟally achieved

$0

$100,000

$200,000

$300,000

$400,000

$500,000
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Improved planning would help Metro meet its financial goals. Long-term 
financial planning is the process of  aligning financial capacity with long-term 
service objectives. Best practices from the Government Finance Officers 
Association (GFOA) state that long-term financial planning should look five-to-
ten years in the future, and forecast revenue and expenditures under different 
future scenarios. 

Metro used the operating agreement and the operator’s annual plan to guide 
decisions about Glendoveer. Neither provided a long-term outlook or complete 
financial overview of  the property. The annual plan only forecasted revenue and 
operating expenditures for the coming year. It did not include Metro’s expenses 
for ongoing maintenance projects or new capital projects. The operating 
agreement was not specific enough to determine when, or the extent to which, 
the financial goals were expected to be achieved. 

The annual plan did not consider future scenarios such as the possibility that 
golf  could decline in popularity. Following a trend in the golf  industry, the 
number of  rounds of  golf  played at Glendoveer dropped by over half  since the 
1990’s. Some publically-owned golf  courses have operated at significant losses. 
This was due in part to the declining popularity of  the sport. 

Establishing more specific financial goals would help guide long-term planning 
for Glendoveer. Clackamas County’s municipal golf  course, Stone Creek, 
had clear financial goals for its operator. One goal was to generate enough 
operating income to cover 20% of  its parks budget. It also established a goal of  
contributing $100,000 per year for capital improvements. Specific goals make it 
easier for decision-makers to gauge progress and results. 

Prior to the new operator taking over, Metro was unsure about how Glendoveer 
would perform financially.  Under the previous lease agreement, Metro 
received an average of  about $800,000 in revenue per year since the mid-
1990s. At that time, the operator was responsible for all maintenance and 
capital improvements. Expecting the same level of  operating income may not 
be reasonable given an apparent backlog of  maintenance and other capital 
improvements.  More than three years into the current agreement, Metro has 
financial information to project net income and capital needs for the next 
five-to-ten years. 

Metro’s Capital Asset Management Policy establishes a framework to plan 
for future investments at Glendoveer. The policy could help guide long-term 
planning, but it was not always followed. The policy requires Metro to annually 
prepare a Capital Improvement Plan (CIP). The CIP should identify all new 
capital and maintenance projects with a budget over $100,000 to be constructed 
for the next five years. The CIP includes an aggregate total for capital projects 
under $100,000.  

Metro has identified about $362,000 worth of  new capital and maintenance 
projects for the next five years at Glendoveer. However, our review of  the past 
CIPs shows that figure may not accurately reflect long-term capital investments 
at Glendoveer. Each of  the following issues limited the value of  using the CIP 
for long-term planning. 

Improved financial 
planning needed 

to guide future 
investments

Weaknesses in 
capital planning 

should be addressed
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Planning for projects below $100,000 was unclear. For projects estimated to 
cost under $100,000, Metro policy allows managers the discretion to initiate new 
or defer planned projects. This means that the projects listed in the CIP may not 
be the ones that were completed. We reviewed the list of  projects under $100,000 
and found that at least 20 projects had not been included. The total cost of  these 
projects was about $935,000. Flexibility to change projects reduced clarity about 
long-term capital needs. 

Some projects had inaccurate cost estimates. Four Glendoveer projects 
had cost estimates totaling $61,500, but final costs totaled about $193,000. For 
example, one project was budgeted for $14,000, but the final cost was just over 
$100,000. Some project costs were less than expected too, but those savings were 
smaller than the projects that were over budget. 

There was incomplete information about future maintenance. Inventories 
of  buildings and equipment were required by Metro’s policy to plan for 
maintenance of  these assets.  Metro and the operator provided three different 
lists. Metro’s equipment lists did not include tag numbers that were required for 
each piece of  equipment. One of  the lists did not include the recently-built golf  
cart building, which cost about $421,000.

We also found that information about maintenance needs had not been 
established. Metro policy requires departments to determine the level of  
ongoing maintenance on a scale of  low to high. The scale can be used to plan 
for maintenance costs. A low level of  maintenance indicates that costs will be 
minimal. In contrast, a high level of  maintenance indicates costs are likely to be 
more significant and may need to be planned well in advance. 

Metro and the operator have identified different future investments for 
the next five years. The operator’s 2016 annual plan identified nearly $3 million 
in capital improvements. In contrast, Metro’s five-year plan only included about 
$362,000 in capital improvements. It was not clear how the different plans would 
be reconciled. Both Metro staff  and the operator stated that the responsibility for 
identifying future investments was shared.

OpportuniƟes 
exist to increase 

net revenue

Metro’s ability to increase revenue and control costs will determine if  it meets its 
financial goals in the future. The following approaches could help increase net 
revenue: 

create incentives for efficient operations;• 
assess the cost of  the point of  sale system; and• 
develop controls to better monitor complimentary rounds of  golf. • 
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Agreement does not 
incenƟvize efficiency

Under the agreement, Metro paid the operator in three ways.  It reimbursed direct 
costs. It paid fixed fees for accounting, website support and general management. 
There was an incentive fee paid if  gross revenue exceeded certain thresholds. 

The incentive fee was based on gross revenue rather than net revenue, which 
meant costs were not considered. As a result, Metro could be required to pay an 
incentive fee even if  the operator spent more than it brought in. This has not 
occurred, but the operator’s direct costs have increased by about 19% during the 
first three years while revenues have only increased by 13%. Metro paid just over 
$100,000 in incentive payments during the first three years of  the agreement. 

Metro did not measure the operator’s financial efficiency. The annual plan 
included information on the gross revenue per round but this measure does not 
consider costs.  Another local municipal golf  course used efficiency measures 
such as the net revenue per round and utilization rate of  available tee times. The 
municipality created targets for each of  these performance measures and tracked 
them over time. 

Based on data from Metro’s accounting system, the operator’s net revenue 
per round decreased by about 30% since 2013. During that same time, gross 
revenue and the number of  rounds of  golf  played increased. These trends 
show the importance of  including expenditures when evaluating the operator’s 
performance. 

One local municipal golf  course, Stone Creek, based its incentive fee on net 
revenue generated by the operator. Any net revenue that exceeded $600,000 
during each year was split between the local government and the operator. The 
municipality received 70% of  the excess and the operator received the remaining 
30%. An incentive fee structure similar to this one could help ensure more 
efficient operations because it considers both revenues and expenses. 

If  Metro decides to structure the incentive fee in a similar way, it will need to 
evaluate what costs should be included in the calculation, and develop a way to 
ensure the financial information provided by the operator is accurate. During the 
first three years of  the agreement, Metro paid some costs that were not counted 
as direct costs for the operator. These costs were primarily credit card fees, which 
totaled about $156,000 during that period. Ensuring that these costs are reflected 
as operator’s expenses would help Metro accurately calculate net revenue. 

We also found differences between the operating expenses in the operator’s 
annual plan and in its audited financial statements. There may be legitimate 
reasons for the discrepancies, but neither Metro nor the operator could explain 
the difference. The size of  the discrepancy grew over the last three years. Having 
complete and accurate financial information will be critical when the contract is 
up for renewal at the end of  2017.
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Glendoveer uses a point of  sale (POS) system that tracks all retail transactions 
and reservations at Glendoveer. To pay for the system, Glendoveer trades eight 
rounds of  golf, including carts, per day to a company that sells those tee times to 
the public. We calculated that if  the company sold the eight rounds of  golf  and 
cart rental at the lowest rate advertised, Metro may have forgone at least $70,000 
per year in revenue to pay for the system. 

We found that other local golf  courses used similar arrangements to pay for their 
POS system. However, staff  from two local golf  courses said they evaluated their 
arrangements and made changes to get a better deal. 

Metro indicated they were going to review the arrangement prior to it being 
renewed in 2015, but the review was not done. During the first three years of  
operation, Metro could have spent at least $210,000 for its POS system without 
evaluating whether the arrangement was cost effective.

Metro has not 
assessed the cost 
of its point of sale 

system

Most golf  courses offer free or complimentary (comp) rounds of  golf. There 
may be business reasons for using comp rounds such as marketing and employee 
retention. The operator provided comp rounds to employees, golf  instructors, 
charities and others. We calculated that at least $45,000 in revenue may have been 
foregone in 2015 for comp rounds unrelated to the POS system. 

Best practices recommended that municipalities review the use of  comp rounds. 
For example, the operator should track the types of  comps used and report on a 
monthly basis to the municipality the reasons for them. The municipality should 
periodically review this information for reasonableness and to identify possible 
abuses.

Metro had no policy in place to control comp rounds and the reports did not 
clearly indicate who received comp rounds and an explanation of  why they were 
given.  The General Manager and one other employee at Glendoveer had the 
ability to approve comp rounds. Without a policy to control comp rounds, Metro 
may be unnecessarily foregoing revenue. 

BeƩer controls 
needed for 

complimentary 
rounds of golf

Metro’s investments, combined with the operator’s management practices 
accomplished several of  the environmental sustainability goals in the agreement. 
For example, Metro’s purchase of  better irrigation controls allowed the operator 
to use less water to maintain the golf  courses. Estimates of  how much less water 
was used varied. Similarly, a switch from gas-powered golf  carts to electric carts 
contributed to an overall decrease in energy consumption. We estimate that 
reduction to be about 10%. The operator increased the recycling rate as well. 

Glendoveer made progress, but has not attained SalmonSafe certification. 
The certification was a stated goal for the course and referred to in the 
operating agreement. The certification would provide additional assurance that 
Glendoveer’s management practices minimized negative impacts on fish habitat. 
It would also be a potential marketing opportunity, since few golf  courses in the 
Northwest appear to have the certification. 

Several 
environmental 

sustainability 
goals 

accomplished, 
but one remains
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Most community 
goals met, but 

some issues 
remain

Most of  the community benefits outlined in the operating agreement were 
acheived. Golf  customers were generally satisfied. Glendoveer hosted a national 
youth cross-country race drawing thousands of  participants and spectators. Prices 
for tennis and golf  were in line with comparable facilities. Glendoveer hosted 
other recreation opportunities such as holiday events and free movie nights in 
summer.

Source: Metro Parks and Nature Department

Exhibit 7: NaƟonal youth cross 
country event at Glendoveer

In 2009, Metro hired SalmonSafe to evaluate Glendoveer for certification. 
SalmonSafe reported that certain practices and projects needed to be 
implemented prior to certification. Progress was made in some of  these areas. 
For instance, the operator developed an Integrated Pest Management Plan aimed, 
in part, at minimizing pesticide use. To help ensure safe and effective chemical 
application, the operator also kept detailed information about chemical use and 
licenses with the Oregon Department of  Agriculture. 

Despite progress, it was not clear how much work remained to become certified 
or what the expected timeline was for certification. We were told nearly all 
SalmonSafe recommendations had been accomplished, but neither Metro nor 
the operator kept track of  the progress. One remaining project was repaving and 
improving the drainage around the maintenance yard. The operator estimated the 
cost of  the project to be $65,000.

A few areas related to community benefits needed additional attention. The 
operator had a comprehensive way to assess golf  quality, but it did not collect 
information about tennis. A Metro review of  Glendoveer in 2014 recommended 
the secret shopper and customer comment card programs used for golf  be 
expanded to include tennis. The operator told us they tried to collect comment 
cards, but no customers filled them out.  If  comment cards were not effective, 
secret shoppers could be used to gather feedback about the quality of  the tennis 
facility. 
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METRO COUNCIL 

Presentation Worksheet 

PRESENTATION PURPOSE & DESIRED OUTCOMES 
Purpose:  To update Metro Council on two key milestones in the redevelopment of the Furniture Store 
property. 

Outcome:  Metro Council has an up to date understanding of the current status of the Furniture Store 
property, the anticipated development program, and next steps in the redevelopment process. 

TOPIC BACKGROUND & FRAMING THE PRESENTATION DISCUSSION 

This presentation is intended to update Council on progress in redeveloping the Furniture Store site at 
82nd Avenue and Division Street in Portland including two recent milestones achieved: 1) Execution of an 
Exclusive Negotiating Agreement with ROSE Community Development Corporation (“ROSE”); and 2) 
TOD Steering Committee endorsement of a development concept for ROSE’s application for Low Income 
Housing Tax Credit financing. 

On June 16, the TOD Steering Committee recommended that Metro enter into an Exclusive Negotiating 
Agreement (“ENA”) with ROSE CDC.  The ENA will give ROSE exclusive rights to negotiate a Disposition 
and Development Agreement with Metro to develop a mixed-use affordable housing project at the 
Furniture Store site located on the southwest corner of 82nd Avenue and Division Street in Portland.  The 
ENA will be effective until September 1, 2018, with an option to extend its duration for an additional 120 
days. This term is intended to allow the developer time to secure financing and, specifically, to apply in 
two consecutive rounds (if needed) for competitive 9% Low Income Housing Tax credits and, if 
unsuccessful, pursue a less ambitious project utilizing 4% Low Income Housing Tax Credits. 

On August 11, the TOD Steering Committee endorsed ROSE CDC’s development program for use in its 
2016 application for Low Income Housing Tax Credits. The application will reflect a development 
program consisting of 48 units (including 47 units at 30% of AMI to 60% of AMI and one unregulated 
manager’s unit), 15 parking spaces, and approximately 5,070 square feet of ground floor space which 
will be separately owned by Asian Pacific American Network of Oregon (APANO).  APANO, which 
manages the Jade District Neighborhood Prosperity Initiative, intends to use the space as its new offices 
while hosting community classes, after school programs, and events.  The ground floor space will also be 
designed to accommodate future retail uses. 

 PRESENTATION DATE:  September 15, 2016                         LENGTH:  20 minutes            

PRESENTATION TITLE:  Furniture Store (82nd Avenue and Division) Redevelopment Update 

Planning and Development    DEPARTMENT:  

PRESENTER(S):  Jonathan Williams, Transit Oriented Development Program 
Elissa Gertler, Planning and Development Director 
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While the ENA and tax credit applications represent important milestones in this project, much remains 
to be done.  Once the project receives a commitment for Low Income Housing Tax Credits, the 
developer will go forward with further design refinement, community outreach, and finalization of the 
development program.    The final design and development program will be memorialized in a 
Disposition and Development Agreement (“DDA”) which will describe the project’s design, establish the 
final development program (including unit count, affordability restrictions, parking ratio, and community 
or retail space), provide for the conveyance of the property from Metro to Rose, and set forth the Metro 
Transit Oriented Development Program’s financial contribution to the project.  The DDA will be subject 
to approval by the TOD Steering Committee and Metro Council.   

QUESTIONS FOR COUNCIL CONSIDERATION 

Does the Council require additional information today? 

Prior to staff returning to the Council for Approval of the DDA, does the Council anticipate desiring 
interim briefings?  

PACKET MATERIALS 
• Would legislation be required for Council action   Yes     No
• If yes, is draft legislation attached? Yes     No
• What other materials are you presenting today? PowerPoint presentation
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Metro Council Meeting 
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Ord. No. 16-1380 - For the Purpose of Annexing to the Metro District Boundary Approximately 19.63  
Acres Located in the North Bethany Area of Washington County 

 
BEFORE THE METRO COUNCIL 

 
FOR THE PURPOSE OF ANNEXING TO THE 
METRO DISTRICT BOUNDARY 
APPROXIMATELY 19.63 ACRES LOCATED AT 
17300 AND 17400 NW BRUGGER ROAD IN THE 
NORTH BETHANY AREA OF WASHINGTON 
COUNTY 

) 
) 
) 
) 
) 
) 

ORDINANCE NO. 16-1380 
 
Introduced by Chief Operating Officer  
Martha J. Bennett with the Concurrence of 
Council President Tom Hughes 

 
 
 WHEREAS, CTH Investments has submitted complete applications for annexation of a 
combined 19.63 acres (“the territory”) located at 17300 and 17400 NW Brugger Road in the North 
Bethany area to the Metro District; and 
 

WHEREAS, the Metro Council added the North Bethany area to the UGB, including the 
territory, by Ordinance No. 02-987A on December 5, 2002; and 
 

WHEREAS, Title 11 (Planning for New Urban Areas) of the Urban Growth Management 
Functional Plan requires annexation to the district prior to application of land use regulations 
intended to allow urbanization of the territory; and 
 
 WHEREAS, Metro has received consent to the annexation from the owners of the land in the 
territory; and 
 

WHEREAS, the proposed annexation complies with Metro Code 3.09.070; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Council held a public hearing on the proposed amendment on September 

_____, 2016; now, therefore, 
 
 THE METRO COUNCIL ORDAINS AS FOLLOWS: 

1. The Metro District Boundary Map is hereby amended, as indicated in Exhibit A, 
attached and incorporated into this ordinance. 

2. The proposed annexation meets the criteria in section 3.09.070 of the Metro Code, 
as demonstrated in the Staff Report dated August 18, 2016, attached and 
incorporated into this ordinance. 

 
ADOPTED by the Metro Council this ______ day of September 2016. 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 _______________________________________________________  
Tom Hughes, Council President 
 

Attest: 
 
______________________________________ 
Nellie Papsdorf, Recording Secretary 

Approved as to form: 
 
__________________________________________ 
Alison R. Kean, Metro Attorney 
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STAFF REPORT 
 
 

IN CONSIDERATION OF ORDINANCE NO. 16-1380, FOR THE PURPOSE OF ANNEXING TO 
THE METRO BOUNDARY APPROXIMATELY 19.63 ACRES LOCATED AT 17300 AND 17400 
NW BRUGGER ROAD IN THE NORTH BETHANY AREA OF WASHINGTON COUNTY  
 

              
 
Date: August 18, 2016 Prepared by: Tim O’Brien  
   Principal Regional Planner 
 
BACKGROUND 
CASE: AN-0716, Annexation to Metro District Boundary 
 
PETITIONERS:  CTH Investments   
 1800 SW 167th Place, Suite 150   
 Beaverton, OR 97006    
 
PROPOSAL:  CTH Investments proposes to annex two parcels located at 17300 and 17400 NW 

Brugger Road totaling 19.63 acres to the Metro Jurisdictional Boundary. The 
applicant is in the process of annexing the subject properties to the necessary 
service districts in Washington County.  

 
LOCATION:  The parcels are located at 17300 and 17400 NW Brugger Road. A map of the 

proposed annexation area can be found in Attachment 1. 
 
ZONING: The properties are zoned for residential use (R6 NB) by Washington County. 
 
The land was added to the UGB in 2002 and is part of the North Bethany Subarea Plan that was 
adopted by Washington County. The land must be annexed into the Metro District for urbanization 
to occur.  
 
APPLICABLE REVIEW CRITERIA 
The criteria for an expedited annexation to the Metro District Boundary are contained in Metro 
Code Section 3.09.070. 
 
3.09.070 Changes to Metro’s Boundary 

(E) The following criteria shall apply in lieu of the criteria set forth in subsection (d) of section 
3.09.050. The Metro Council’s final decision on a boundary change shall include findings and 
conclusions to demonstrate that: 

1. The affected territory lies within the UGB; 
 
Staff Response: 
The subject parcels were brought into the UGB in 2002 through the Metro Council’s adoption of 
Ordinance No. 02-987A.   
 

2. The territory is subject to measures that prevent urbanization until the territory is 
annexed to a city or to service districts that will provide necessary urban services; and 
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Staff Response: 
 
The conditions of approval for Ordinance No. 02-987A include a requirement that Washington 
County apply interim protection measures for areas added to the UGB as outlined in Urban Growth 
Management Functional Plan Title 11: Planning for New Urban Areas. Title 11 requires that new 
urban areas be annexed into the Metro District Boundary prior to urbanization of the area. 
Washington County also requires the land to be annexed into the appropriate sanitary sewer, 
water, park and road service districts prior to urbanization occurring, which the applicant is in the 
process of completing. These measures ensured that urbanization would occur only after 
annexation to the necessary service districts is completed. 
 

3. The proposed change is consistent with any applicable cooperative or urban service 
agreements adopted pursuant to ORS Chapter 195 and any concept plan.  

 
Staff Response: 
The property proposed for annexation is part of Washington County’s North Bethany County 
Service District, established by the County Board of Commissioners on June 7, 2011. The proposed 
annexation is consistent with that agreement and is required by Washington County as part of a 
land use application. The inclusion of the property within the Metro District is consistent with all 
applicable plans.  
 
ANALYSIS/INFORMATION 
 
Known Opposition: There is no known opposition to this application.   
 
Legal Antecedents: Metro Code 3.09.070 allows for annexation to the Metro District boundary. 
 
Anticipated Effects: This amendment will add approximately 19.63 acres to the Metro District. The 
land is currently within the UGB in unincorporated Washington County. Approval of this request 
will allow for the urbanization of the parcels to occur consistent with the North Bethany Subarea 
Plan. 
 
Budget Impacts: The applicants were required to file an application fee to cover all costs of 
processing this annexation request, thus there is no budget impact. 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION 
  
Staff recommends adoption of Ordinance No. 16-1380. 
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Council Update: Furniture Store Redevelopment 
Transit Oriented Development Program 
September 15, 2016 



Outline for Today 

Why the Furniture Store? 

Current Project Status 

Developer Selection 

Community Outreach 

Preliminary Development Concept 

Next Steps 

 

SE 82
nd Ave. 



Why the Furniture Store Site? 

Exceptional opportunity to advance 
equitable transit oriented development  

Diverse neighborhood with rising housing 
costs 
Future Bus Rapid Transit station location 
Existing #72 and #4 Frequent Service bus lines 
Complementary efforts: 

- Jade District Neighborhood Prosperity 
Initiative 

- 82nd Avenue Improvement Project 
- City of Portland’s Powell-Division Action Plan 
- PCC Southeast Campus expansion 

n



Project Status 

Acquired in December 2014 for 
$685,000 for redevelopment as a mixed 
use building with affordable units 

Currently leased on short term basis to 
APANO since April 2015 

September 1, 2016, entered into 
Exclusive Negotiating Agreement with 
ROSE CDC; provides two-years to secure 
financing and design project 



Developer Selection 

Advisory Panel formed May 2015: 
Jade District 
South Tabor Neighborhood Association
Portland Community College 
Portland Housing Bureau 
Portland Development Commission 
TriMet 
Affordable housing expert 

RFQ issued October 2016 

Recommendation made in January 
2016  

Selection endorsed by TOD Steering 
Committee in June 2016 



Development Team

ROSE CDC 
Housing Development Center 
SERA Architects 
O’Neil/Walsh Community Builders, LLC 

http://www.google.com/url?sa=i&rct=j&q=&esrc=s&source=images&cd=&cad=rja&uact=8&ved=0ahUKEwjlh9rR84DPAhUQz2MKHbg-DKUQjRwIBw&url=http://walshconstructionco.com/2016/01/oneillwalsh-community-builders-owcb-is-honored-by-the-city-of-portland-for-their-efforts-in-supporting-equity-in-the-workforce/&psig=AFQjCNETr5Dq1Ya_hVXNX_PlWn3oI8ePuQ&ust=1473463021015867
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Community Outreach 

June 2016 community kick off meeting   
July targeted meetings with immediate 
neighbors and low income renters 
Feedback resulted in: 

Adding three-bedroom units 
Stepping down from four to three stories on 
southwest portion of site 
Ground floor residential units on 81st Ave 
Reconfigured driveway and three additional 
parking spaces 

Commitment to future community 
meetings at 50% and 90% design 



Preliminary Development Concept 

Four-story mixed use building 

48 affordable residential units at 
30% to 60% AMI 

5,070 of ground floor space to be 
sold to APANO and used as non-
profit office and community space 
with potential retail. 

Plaza on Division Street 



Alignment with Transit Oriented 
Development Program Goals 

 Transit Ridership 
  Increased ridership worth approximately $1.3 

million over 30 years 
 Pedestrian environment 

 Plaza on Division Street 
 Active ground floor uses 

 Equity and diversity 
 Permanent affordability in a diverse and changing 

neighborhood 
 20% MWSBE contracting 
 Outreach to existing neighborhood renters at risk of 

displacement  
 Partnerships 

 Anchor investment by APANO 



Next Steps 

 
 

 
 

MILESTONE DATE 
Site Acquisition December 2014 

APANO Lease April 2015 

Developer Selection Advisory 
Committee 

June 2015 

Developer Recommendation January 2016 

Community Kickoff Meeting #1 April 2016 

Steering Committee ENA approval June 2016 

Steering Committee Concept 
Endorsement 

August 2016 

9% Tax Credit Application- First 
Attempt 

September 2016 

Award announcement  December 2016* 

9% Tax Credit Application- Second 
Attempt (if needed) 

Fall 2017 (if needed) 

50% Design Community Meeting 
and Steering Committee Review 

As early as  Spring 2017* 

90% Design Community Meeting 
and Steering Committee Review 

As early as Fall 2017* 

Disposition and Development 
Agreement – METRO COUNCIL 
ACTION or 7-Day Notice 

As early as  Late Fall 2017* 

Start of Construction As early as  January 2018* 

Opening ! As early as January 2019 * 

We are here:
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Discussion 

Questions? 
Project  
Process 
Council role and participation 



Thank you! 



Aerial



Current Unit Mix Details 



Preliminary Financial Structure 

Preliminary Budget 
LIHTC Equity  $9,758,274 60.7% 

State of Oregon GHAP $400,000 2.5% 

Weatherization Grant $103,834 0.6% 

Permanent Loan $2,097,881 13.1% 

Metro Land Contribution (Purchase price) $685,000 4.3% 

Metro TOD Easement (Estimate) $450,000 2.8% 

Portland Housing Bureau $390,000 2.4% 

Deferred Developer Fee $230,000 1.4% 

SDC Waivers $237,085 1.5% 

APANO Purchase of Ground Floor Space $1,714,010 10.7% 

TOTAL $16,066,084 



 

 

 
METRO COUNCIL MEETING  

Meeting Minutes 
September 1, 2016 

Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 
 

Councilors Present: Council President Tom Hughes, and Councilors Craig Dirksen, Shirley 
Craddick, Carlotta Collette, Sam Chase, Kathryn Harrington, and Bob Stacey 
 

Councilors Excused: None 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL 
 
Council President Tom Hughes called the regular Council meeting to order at 2:03 pm. 
 
2. CITIZEN COMMUNICATION 
 
There was none. 

 
3. CONSENT AGENDA  
 

Motion: Councilor Shirley Craddick moved to adopt items on the consent agenda. 

Second: Councilor Kathryn Harrington seconded the motion.  

 
Vote: Council President Hughes, and Councilors Dirksen, Craddick, Chase, Collette, 

Harrington, and Stacey voted in support of the motion. The vote was 7 ayes, the 
motion passed. 

 
4. RESOLUTIONS 
 
4.1 Resolution No. 16-4728, For the Purpose of Supporting the Designation of the Tualatin 

River Water Trail as a National Water Trail 
 

Motion: Councilor Kathryn Harrington moved to approve Resolution No. 16-4728. 

Second: Councilor Carlotta Collette seconded the motion.  

 
Council President Hughes called on Ms. Kathleen Brennan-Hunter, Metro staff, for a brief 
presentation. Ms. Brennan-Hunter provided an overview of the Tualatin River Water Trail project 
and the role it would play in the regions parks and nature sites. She explained that the Tualatin 
River Water Trail is an outstanding resource for recreation and a keystone in nature-based tourism. 
She explained that the designation would provide opportunities to promote clean water in natural 
areas as well as advancements for equity in the region. 
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Council President Hughes opened the floor for any public testimony on the resolution. 
 
Mr. Mike Skuja, Tualatin: Mr. Skuja expressed support of Resolution No. 16-4728. He explained as 
an affiliate of Tualatin Riverkeepers that such efforts will highlight Metro’s commitment to clean air 
and water in the region and will promote environmental quality and livability in our region. 
 
Council discussion: 
Councilors expressed support for the National Water Trail designation and for the level of 
engagement used to make significant planning designations. Councilor Harrington highlighted her 
support of the National Water Trail designation for its ability to promote visibility and prestige of a 
vital natural area in our region. Councilor Dirksen expressed his support of the designation and 
recounted on the coordinated work between Metro and its stakeholders in its development. Council 
President Hughes spoke on the importance of such designation and conveyed information about the 
changing perceptions of the Tualatin River over time. 
 

Vote: Council President Hughes, and Councilors Dirksen, Craddick, Chase, Collette, 
Harrington, and Stacey voted in support of the motion. The vote was 7 ayes, the 
motion passed. 

 
5. ORDINANCES (SECOND READ) 

 
4.1 Ordinance No. 16-1378, For the Purpose of Annexing to the Metro District Boundary 

Approximately 27.25 Acres Located in the River Terrace Area of Tigard and 17.27 Acres 
Located in the North Bethany Area of Washington County 

 
Motion: Councilor Craig Dirksen moved to approve Ordinance No. 16-1378. 

Second: Councilor Kathryn Harrington seconded the motion.  

 

Council President Hughes stated that the first reading and public hearing for Ordinance No. 16-
1378 took place on Thursday, August 11, 2016. He stated that Tim O’Brien, Metro staff, was 
available for questions by Council.  
 
Council discussion: 
There was none. 
 

Vote: Council President Hughes, and Councilors Dirksen, Craddick, Chase, Collette, 
Harrington, and Stacey voted in support of the motion. The vote was 7 ayes, the 
motion passed. 

 
4.2 Ordinance No. 16-1379, For the Purpose of Annexing to the Metro District Boundary 

Approximately 29.17 Acres Located at 25505 and 25805 NW Evergreen Road in Hillsboro 
 

Motion: Councilor Kathryn Harrington moved to approve Ordinance No. 16-1379. 

Second: Councilor Shirley Craddick seconded the motion.  
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Council President Hughes stated that the first reading and public hearing for Ordinance No. 16-
1379 took place on Thursday, August 11, 2016. He stated that Tim O’Brien, Metro staff, was 
available for questions by Council.  
 
Council discussion: 
There was none. 
 

Vote: Council President Hughes, and Councilors Dirksen, Craddick, Chase, Collette, 
Harrington, and Stacey voted in support of the motion. The vote was 7 ayes, the 
motion passed. 

 

6. CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER COMMUNICATION 
 
Metro Chief Operating Officer Martha Bennett provided an update on the following events or items: 

A reminder on Chehalem Ridge Nature Park Community Event where park planners will share 

information on trail alignment options and access opportunities for the future park, as well as a 

sneak peek nature walk and tour of Chehalem Ridge led by community partner Centro Cultural in 

both English and Spanish. Ms. Bennett also mentioned the success of Produced by Her premiere 

which Metro was a major sponsor. Ms. Bennett’s final topic was to highlight Metro’s RID patrol 

media coverage on positive efforts to assist residents dealing with issues related to illegal dumping.  

 

7. COUNCILOR COMMUNICATION 
 
Councilor Collette provided an update on the Willamette Falls Film Project as well as the Rediscover 

the Falls inter-governmental agreement (IGA). Councilor Chase spoke about his work with Portland 

State University, Department of Metropolitan Studies, on issues of homelessness, economic 

development, advancements of equity as well as inclusionary zoning with the City of Portland. 

Councilor Dirksen mentioned work done by the Westside Economic Summit and its role in the 

economy primarily in Washington County. Councilor Harrington spoke positively on Oregon Zoo 

efforts in streaming videos on animal exhibits for those with barriers to zoo access. Council 

President Hughes discussed changes in solid waste and Title V code, an invitation to the Durham-

Toronto area to view their work on waste-to-energy, and a letter of support to the Oregon 

Department of Fish & Wildlife (ODFW) on condor recovery. 

 

8. ADJOURN 
 
There being no further business, Council President Hughes adjourned the regular meeting at 2:46 

p.m. The Metro Council will convene at the next regular council meeting on Thursday, September 

15, 2016 at 2 p.m. in the council chamber at the Metro Regional Center. 

 
Respectfully submitted,  
 

 
Christopher Spencer, Council Policy Assistant 
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ATTACHMENTS TO THE PUBLIC RECORD FOR THE MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 1, 2016 
 

Item Topic Doc. Date Document Description 
Doc. 

Number 

3.3 Minutes 09/01/2016 
Council Meeting Minutes from 
August 11, 2016 

090116c-01 

 










	091516 Metro Council Meeting Agenda
	Agenda Item No. 3.0: Glendoveer Golf Course Operating Contract Presentation
	Glendoveer Golf Course Operating Contract: Improve Financial Planning to Achieve Desired Outcomes

	Agenda Item No. 4.0: Furniture Store (82nd and Division) Redevelopment Update
	Presentation Worksheet

	Agenda Item No. 5.1: Consideration of Council Meeting Minutes for September 1, 2016
	Agenda Item No. 6.1: Ordinance No. 16-1380
	Ordinance No. 16-1380, For the Purpose of Annexing to the Metro District Boundary Approximately 19.63 Acres Located at 17300 and 17400 NW Brugger Road in the North Bethany Area of Washington County
	Exhibit A
	Staff Report
	Attachment 1

	Materials Distributed at meeting
	Agenda Item No. 4.0: Furniture Store Redevelopment Presentation
	Agenda Item No. 5.1: Council Meeting Munutes for September 1, 2016
	Agenda Item No. 6.1: Memo from Anand Koppal to Tim O'Brien




